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Summary Report in English 

On July 8th, 2009, by 13:36, at the urban tramway light metro line in Corroios, Southbank edge of Tejo river, in Lisbon region, the train CO20, from Corroios to Cacilhas with traffic number 2236/37, around 160m after stop at Casa do Povo, caught 2 aged persons which crossed the tramway line towards the bus stop on the other side of the line.

The tramway was moving at the speed of 54 Km/h, within the allowed maximum of 70 km/h, and stopped 95 meters after the collision.
This accident resulted in one death and one serious injured person.

The main cause of the accident was essentially due to the lack of attention to the approaching tramway by the two pedestrians who crossed over an open line away of protected or authorised pass.

Although some design weaknesses on the rail-road interfaces were detected alongside all the tramway line, and to correct these, some recommendations were written in the issued report by the investigators.

These recommendations are:

1. The existence of stops differentiated between road and rail, together with the lack of standards for the location of bus stops, and the fact that rail vehicle run at a considerable speed, increases the risk for the occurrence of accidents between transports and pedestrians.

2. It is therefore imperative to take structural measures that will reduce the potential conflict between the transport modes and pedestrians.

3. Taking into account the type of infrastructure at hand, and the fact of the need for the bus stop, the intervention should be advocated in terms of creating safe conditions for the existence of the bus stop towards Laranjeiro - Corroios.

4. These measures should be complemented with the introduction of signage in order to obtain, from the pedestrians, a higher concentration in the process of crossing the rail towards the road and vice-versa.

5. Also taking into account the existence in the urban organisation of metro traffic, road traffic and pedestrians, it appears that there is a gap in the regulation of signalling information, vertical and horizontal, combining this new reality.

6. It is also of the upmost convenience to take advantage of this opportunity to mention that it should be performed a study on the issue of safety of bus and metro stops in similar areas of that of the accident under consideration

7. It is recommended to keep under control the height of the bushes that are planted on the west side of the railway infrastructure, at the accident site, to avoid possible limitations on visibility, either for train drivers or for pedestrians.

Lisbon, Mars 18th, 2010,
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